
Dear Friends of CSFB: 
It has been 18 months since the initial shutdown, and I don’t think anyone would  
have thought back in March 2020 that we’d still be in the thick of this pandemic.  
For our 41 CSFB partner schools, mandatory masking, outside classes and weekly 
COVID tests are now the norm to keep our kids where they need to be – in the 
physical classroom. 
Indeed, it is the resilience of our teachers, school leaders and families that inspires 
us to go to work every day in support of our CSFB students. With the successful  
$1 million “Fund the Future” campaign behind us, we are now focusing on building 
the annual fund and continuing to ensure that our students attend Kindergarten 
through 8th grade at a school that prepares them for high school, college and beyond. 
As we start our third decade, we now have a critical mass of former CSFB students 
that are through college and making their way in the world. They stay in touch with 
us – we have a rocket scientist at NASA, a firefighter and a stay-at-home mom.  
You will be hearing more about these successful former CSFB students in the  
months to come. 
As I transition off the CSFB board, I want to thank the CSFB staff – Beth Harbinson  
and Joanne Sanders – for their tireless support of our families, especially during 
the last 18 months. I want to thank the Board of Trustees for their expert guidance, 
creative ideas, and financial support. And I especially want to thank our incoming 
board chair, Elizabeth Green. She is a powerful advocate for school choice, and  
I am grateful for her leadership. 
Finally, I want to thank all our donors, big and small, who believe that education 
needs to work for every child – no matter their family’s financial status. We have 
always believed that each donation, each scholarship, can change the trajectory  
of a child’s life. I know you believe as well, and I am forever grateful for your 
continued support.

Kate Rawson Powell, Board Chair

We are lucky enough to get a brief glimpse into the lives of Valerie Grays’  
kids, four CSFB scholars who are each successful in their own right, and who  
bring a diversity and richness to telling the CSFB story. Her four children were 
part of CSFB from 2002 to 2018, and now Valerie serves as a member of the 
Board of Trustees.

VALERIE GRAYS 
Q: How did you find out about CSFB?
A: There was a flyer that talked about the program and an  
upcoming information session. The location of the session  
happened to be at a church up the street from Cardinal Shehan  
School, so I went. (smile)

Q: How did the schools you selected for your children set them on the path they are on?
A: Providing an excellent foundation for my children was of the utmost importance to 
me. So, when selecting schools, I looked for schools that would meet their individual 
needs academically, as well as creatively and socially. By doing so, each of my 
children have been able to chart their own paths and move on to strong futures.  
I’m very proud of each and every one of them and excited in anticipation of what  
their futures will bring.

Q: What made you say yes to becoming a CSFB trustee?
A: How could I say no? I believed in the mission of CSFB and understood the benefits 
first hand as my children were recipients of CSFB scholarships. I was honored to be 
asked to be on such an import board and to help continue the fantastic work of 
Children’s Scholarship Fund Baltimore.

MICHAEL DRAKE
AKA “MIKEY”, 30 
Q: Where did you go to school?
A: I went to Rockledge Elementary In Bowie, MD.   
When we moved into Baltimore City, I went to  
Brehms Lane, Parkville Middle School and then  
Cardinal Shehan School.

I attended and graduated from Baltimore City College High School.

I went back to my Bowie roots and attended Bowie State College studying business 
and then I transferred to Morgan State University where I majored in Visual Arts.

Q: Why do you think your parent chose the school or schools you attended from K - 8?   
A: Location, we moved from Bowie to Baltimore.

Q: What is your superpower? 
A: Mickey claims no superpower, but have you seen his artwork? 

Q: What is your favorite movie or book?
A: The Titanic, because it’s a perfect mix of all aspects of a good movie – drama, 
action, love and comedy.

Q: What are you most hopeful for in 2022? 
A: Opening another tattoo shop
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Choice Matters: 
Supporting Diversity 

JUSTIN ALSTON
AKA “J” OR “JUST”, 24 
Q: Where did you go to school?
A: Started at Cardinal Shehan, transferred to the  
Waldorf School of Baltimore, then Baltimore School  
for the Arts with a focus in theatre, and on to
University of MD College Park (BA in Theatre)

Q: Why do you think your parent chose the school or  
schools you attended from K - 8? 
A: I think my parents chose different schools because they wanted to expose me to a 
lot of different things the world had to offer and to broaden my horizons…they started 
me off in Catholic School which was really good for me, and then they felt like I could 
grow more if I had a change of scene and could be exposed to different people and 
they were right!”

Q: What is your superpower? 
A: If I had to say, my super power would be empathy. I try my best to be understanding 
and to be able to talk to many types of people.

Q: What is your favorite movie?
A: Space Jam and Lion King (VHS on repeat every day) these still remind me of home

Q: What is your favorite book?
A: Moby Dick – it’s a long one, but it’s a classic

Q: What are you most hopeful for in 2022? 
A: New opportunities to live life, experience new 
things and travel more.

JAARON ALSTON
AKA “JAY”, 23 
Q: Where did you go to school?
A: Cardinal Shehan for preK to 8th grade,
Baltimore Polytechnic Institute – following in my father’s footsteps – and
University of MD College Park – following in my brother’s footsteps, but majored in 
Family Science – (BS in Family Science) 

Q: Why do you think your parent chose the school or schools you attended from K - 8?    
A: I think my parents chose Cardinal Shehan, a smaller environment – it prepared us 
for engaging in one on one conversations. Be more engaged, have a good foundation. 
Still have some of those same friends (allowed me to sprout my wings)

Q: What is your superpower? 
A: If I had to say, my superpower would be how I can read people. I get certain 
energies/vibes — and tell if something is good or back I catch their energy 

Q: What is your favorite movie?
A: Space Jam and Lion King. EVERY SINGLE NIGHT!!! we memorized every single line!

Q: What is your favorite book?
A: The Lightning Thief from the Percy Jackson series. I love fantasy and I love Greek 
mythology, something I would study all day!

Q: What are you most hopeful for in 2022? 
A: Hopeful that this Covid stuff will finally be knocked out of the park. Hoping for a nice 
smooth year and financial stability overall. 

CSFB STORIES

O U R  M I S S I O N  A N D  P R O G R A M 
CSFB is Baltimore’s need-based, non-denominational program providing low-income 
Baltimore City families with tuition assistance for their children to attend K - 8th grade  
at the school of their choice.

VARIA ALSTON
AKA “V” OR “CECE”, 17 
Q: Where did you go to school?
A: Cardinal Shehan for preK - 8th grade,
Baltimore Polytechnic Institute (currently a 12th grader)

Q: Why do you think your parent chose the school or schools you  
attended from K - 8? 
A: I think my parents chose Cardinal Shehan, it was a good environment…small. I 
was kind of delayed in speech, and I think that smaller environment helped me. Also 
convenience, because my brothers went there.

Q: What is your superpower? 
A: If I had to say, when I listen to music I can come up with choreography or freestyle 
to it instantly.  

Q: What is your favorite movie?
A: A Walk to Remember. It’s a really cute, romantic movie and loved Mandy Moore, she 
was really good in it.

Q: What is your favorite book?
A: Five Feet Apart. Another romance, but also sad. Just a great story. They both had 
Cystic Fibrosis, but they can’t be near each other. Sad, but realistic. 

Q: What are you most hopeful for in 2022? 
A: Going to prom! I missed my junior prom. 

CSFB STORIES

Al-Rahmah School
Archbishop Borders School
Bais Yaakov School for Girls
Beth Tfiloh Dahan Community School
Bnos Yisroel of Baltimore
Cardinal Shehan School
Cheder Chabad
Concordia Preparatory School
Darchei Noam Montessori
Friends School of Baltimore
Greater Grace Christian Academy
Greater Youth Christian Academy
H.O.P.E. Academy
Holy Angels Catholic School
Home School
Immaculate Heart of Mary
McDonogh School
Mt. Zion Baptist School
Our Lady of Victory 
Rosedale Baptist School

School of the Cathedral
Sisters Academy of Baltimore
St. Casimir Catholic School
St. Francis of Assisi
St. Joseph School (Fullerton)
St. Mark School
St. Michael/St. Clement Catholic School
St. Peter’s Christian Day School
St. Philip Neri School
St. Ursula School
Talmudical Academy of Baltimore
The Bryn Mawr School
The Calvert School
The Lamb of God School
The Unselds’ School
The Waldorf School of Baltimore
Torah Institute of Baltimore
Willow Park Academy
Yeshivas Toras Simcha

2020 - 2021 CSFB SCHOOLS

$100,000 - $50,000
Baltimore Next Generation  
    Investing Event  
Children’s Scholarship Fund
Clayton Baker Trust
The Davis Family Foundation
Lockhart Vaughan Fouantion Inc.
Middendorf Foundation, Inc.

$49,999 - $20,000
Allegis Group Foundation
Stephen & Renee Bisciotti  
    Foundation
Pat Campbell Fund
The Charles Crane Family  
    Foundation
Jane Egenton Fund
The Samuel & Margaret Gorn  
    Foundation, Inc.
Truist Foundation
The PNC Charitable Trust
Venable, LLP
Thomas Wilson Sanitarium  
    for Children

$19,999 - $10,000
Aegon Transamerica Foundation
The Bunting Family Foundation – 
    Fund A
Friends of Children’s Scholarship  
    Fund Baltimore
The Huether-McClelland  
    Foundation, Inc.
The Johns Hopkins  
    Neighborhood Fund
Kate and David Powell
T. Rowe Price Associates Foundation

$9,999 - $5,000
The Alban Foundation
Bilson Charity Fund
Golfers’ Charitable Foundation
The Margaret A. and 
    Robert S. Lawrence Jr.  
    Charitable Gift Fund
The M&T Charitable Foundation
Otterbein-Calia Giving Account
Rob and Pam Sharps
John and Barbara Wakeman
Stephen Williams
Brad and Crickett Woloson
The Matthew & Christina Wyskiel  
    Family Fund

$4,999 - $2,000
James and Gillian Athey 
Tracy Bacigalupo 
BEEEM Fund 
Carville and Mary Lou Collins
Rick Corcoran, Jr.  
Rick and Karen Corcoran 
(In Honor of Maeve, Charlotte, 
Andrew and Willa)
DLA Piper LLP
Mark and Aimee Fulchino
Sheldon and Carol Glusman  
    Foundation
Goldseker Foundation
Elizabeth Green
John (Wes) Guckert
Stephen and Judith Haines Account  
    at Schwab Charitable
Anne Baetjer Jenkins
Kelso Bishop Family Foundation
Jake and Jennifer Martin Fund
John and Susan Powell
Larry and Sandy Puglia
John Sandbower, III    
(In Memory of Nancy Sandbower)  
D. William and 
    Pamela Schlott
Carl and Debra Schwartz
Dan and Krissie Verbic
WP Carey Foundation

$1,999 - $500
Roy Adkins
The Preston G. and Nancy M.  
    Athey Fund
William C. Baker
Baum Foundation
Matthew Baum Donor Advised Fund
Sean and Constance Bennett
Berrier Family Fund
Brown Capital Management LLC
Tim and Lloyd Burdette
The Ann & Frank Cahouet  
    Foundation
Renee Guckert Carter
Paul Centenari
John and Holly Chabbott
David and Allison Clapp
John Colston
Cooper Family Fund   
(In Honor of Robert Hopkins)
The Stewart B. Eckers  
    Charitable Trust
Michael and Linda Edidin
John Egger
The W. Kyle and Paula H. Gore  
    Charitable Fund
Scott and Beth Harbinson
Dr. Barry and Susan Hart
Robert and Jenny Hopkins
Kent Family Foundation
Brooks and Denise Kitchel
Colleen Klein
Ernie and Donna Kovacs
Liebmann Fund
Sophia Marquez and  
    Reshawn Strong
Elizabeth Massing
Ann Teaff and Donald P.  
    McPherson III
Elizabeth Moser
Paul Novak
Schaefer Family Gift Fund
Margot Shriver Fund
Pamela S. Schutz
Ralph Smith
Jules and Caren Szanton
Mark and Shelly Terranova
Jim Wade and Alisa Rock
Kwame Webb

$499 - $100
Anne Bannon
Kelly and Steve Bellone
Benevity Fund
Susan Lynn Brinkley
E.J. and Barbara Brody
Kenneth and Marjorie Brown
Kevin and Heather Buerger
Virginia T. Campbell Charitable  
    Gift Fund
Reid and Danielle Capalino
Sheldon and Jamie Caplis
Alexander Carey
James and Pat Case
Robert and Kimberly Cashman
John and Cynthia Cavanaugh
Michael and Mary Davis 
(In Honor of Susan Austin Baetjer)
Delaplaine and Wilson Fund
Chris and Peter Espenshade
Ferraro Family Charitable Gift Fund
Henry and Debbie Franklin
Douglas and Elizabeth Furlong
Valerie Grays   
(In Memory of Thomas L. Grays who owned 
Tom’s Barber Shop on Federal St. in East 
Baltimore and was honored with the  
naming of the street where his shop is 
located in 2013.)
Dixon and Janet Harvey, Jr.
Scott and Deborah Heacock
Richard and Margaret Himelfarb
Joseph and Betsey Hobelmann

Dr. Allan and Claire Jensen
Rudolph Johnson
The Joshua Fund 
(In Honor of Kate Powell)
The Maggie and Bruce  
    Kennedy Fund
Ida Kemp & William M. Passano  
    Foundation
Stacy Landsman
Eaton Lattman
Mark Maloney
Thibault and Lola Manekin
Mayer Warner Martin
Joyce and Hugh McCormick      
    Charitable Fund
Sayra and Neil Meyerhoff
Mary Page Michel
Eric and Diane Orlinsky
Mary-Ann and Wally Pinkard Fund
Plymouth Rock Assurance  
    Foundation
Dr. Albert Polito and Redonda Miller
Chris and Liz Pope
John M. Prugh
George Rose and Judith Robertson
Jamilla Sams
Peter and Judith Van Dyke
Lara N. Vaughan
Samuel and Esther Wealcatch
Huntington and Debra Williams
Georgina Winthrop

$99 AND UNDER
Michele Alston
Amazon Smile
Matt and Emily Barczak
Buffy Beaudoin-Schwartz &  
    Howard Schwartz
Alexander Carey
Alastair MacRae Collie and  
    Michael Collie
Tia Bunch
Scott Burleigh
Anthony and Delia Chiaramonte, III
Rebecca Ezra
Daniel and Chaya Greenwald
Etan and Kayla Gross
Rabbi & Mrs. Moshe Hauer
Davod and Ahuvah Heyman
LeeAnn Hoerr
William Hopkinson
Sara Jaffee
Patrick and Ellen Jarosinski
Ms. Paige H. Lull
Naftoli Novice
Dr. Paul and Beulah Sabundayo
Wade and Joanne Sanders
Rabbi Daniel and Ruchoma Skurnik
Leigh Smith
Isadore and Rochel Strauss
Eli and Ronnie Schlossberg
Matthew Whitmer
Louisa Wyskiel

We are grateful to the foundations, individuals, corporations, and alumni who 
support this life-changing program.

DONOR LIST

CSFB is grateful for every donation 
we receive from individuals, 
organizations, and businesses. 
If your name is missing, 
please contact bharbinson@
csfbaltimore.org.

JULY 2019- JUNE 2020 

REVENUE 	 $	955,884

Grants	 $	758,060
Individuals and Corporate	 $	 131,721 
Events	 $	 57,250 
Interest Income	 $	 8,853

EXPENSES 	 $	 716,970

Program Services	 $	 559,912
Management	 $	 53,639
Fundraising	 $	 103,419

CHANGE  IN NET ASSETS	 $	 238,914

CSFB audited financials are available upon request.

Giving parents a choice.  
Giving children a chance.

CSFB’s program is intended as a helping 
hand for families enrolling their children 
at a private school for the first time.

Our model of providing partial-tuition 
scholarships to low-income families is 
one of the simplest, most immediate 
and effective ways to educate children 
and empower families to break the 
cycle of poverty. In Baltimore City, there 
are hundreds of empty seats in private 
schools – schools which lead to high 
school graduation rates of more than 
97%. We can fill those seats.

Beth Sandbower Harbinson    
Executive Director

Joanne Sanders
Program Administrator

Kate Rawson Powell
Chair 
Prevision Policy LLC

Rick Corcoran, Jr.  
Vice Chair & Treasurer
Slate Capital Group

Elizabeth Green, Esq. 
Secretary
PK Law

Tracy A. Bacigalupo, Esq. 
McDermott Will & Emory

Carville B. Collins, Esq.  
DLA Piper 
Valerie Grays
Baltimore City Community  
College

Renee Guckert, Esq.
Renee Guckert Law

Colleen Pleasant Kline, Esq.
Nelson Mullins

Stacy Landsman
Miller Value Partners

Sophia Marquez
S. Wallace Consulting

Elizabeth Della Massing
Agora Publishing Group

Angelo Otterbein
Finalsite

Jamila Sams
Go to Ms. Sams

Carl Schwartz
Bernstein

Mark Terranova
Terranova Advising

Daniel P. Verbic
Stifel

CSFB BOARD OF TRUSTEES

100% of our board 
supports us 
financially. 

 
P.O. Box 5282  •  Baltimore, MD 21224
tel  410.243.2510
www.csfbaltimore.org

       ChildrensScholarshipFundBaltimore  
       company/children’s-scholarship-fund-baltimore
       csfbaltimore
       csfbaltimore

The breakdown of our CSFB families and students is 
58% are African American, 32% are Caucasian, 
9% are Hispanic and 1% are Asian American

CSFB provided 

tuition 

assistance to 

275 students 

$5,264

nine 
categories  
of school affiliation
Catholic, Jewish, Christian 
(no specific denomination), 
Baptist, Lutheran, Seventh- 
Day Adventist, Protestant, 
Islamic, Non-denominational 

$15,278,260 

of tuition assistance is paid 
directly to Baltimore schools 

98%  
continue on with school and 
graduate from high school 

7,958 
students 
have received 
scholarships 
from CSFB 
over the past 
21 years

percent of CSFB graduates  
attend one of Baltimore City’s  

top five public, charter  
or magnet high schools95

of our students come  

from single-parent  
households where  
a female is often the  
head of household  

64% 

School choice is about finding students the school they need in their 
educational experience to allow them to blossom and thrive. The Grays 
family, featured in this year’s report, is a beautiful example of what 
having this choice can look like – four individual children with  
diverse interests, choosing different schools, and having distinct paths 
during (and after) high school, each with a unique career path.  
CHOICE MATTERS. CHOICE MATTERS. 

CSFB STORIES

NANCY SANDBOWER THOMAS L. GRAYS

FINANCIALS

WATCH JUSTIN’S VIDEO

WATCH MICHAEL’S VIDEO

WATCH JAARON’S VIDEO

WATCH VARIA’S VIDEO

of CSFB eighth 

graders

is the average yearly  
family contribution

CSFB scholars  

attended 81   
different schools 

CSFB STAFF
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https://youtu.be/iBzZMUjFQMg
https://youtu.be/GbxTCZ1_few

